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Abstract

In a post-modern world of melting social, political, economic and 
cultural boundaries, the development of cross-cultural understanding 
entails an increasing comprehension of cultural similarities and 
differences within and between local, national, and global communities. 
 In part, this process involves increasing understanding of `self', of 
`others' and of `others'' perspectives of `self'.

This paper reports on a collaborative, international study between 
researchers in Japan and Australia which examines perceptions of 
conceptual differences and meeting points in the world views of their 
communities.  In doing so, it employs a new methodology for 

conceptualising cultural diversity in order to facilitate intercultural 
understanding and provide a tool for comprehending the frictions and 
fusions across cultural divides.

Asia and Australia : Dissolving the divide? 
In the last decade, changing strategic alliances, the decline of old 
trading markets, the growth of dynamic Asian economies, and new 
migration patterns have led Australian governments to seek to redefine 
and reposition Australia economically, politically and socially within 
the Asian region.  Asia is now Australia's major trading partner and 
one of Australia's largest sources of migrants constituting 4.9 percent 
of the population nationally (Nieuwenhuysen, 1995).

Asian receptiveness to Australia's efforts to position itself in Asia 
have been mixed.  Recollections of past distance and disdain, cynicism 
about the economic opportunism driving Australia's Asia agenda as well 
as direct and indirect encounters with racism have made Asian peoples 
and societies justifiably wary and sceptical about Australia's efforts 
to reconstruct its identity (Sydney Morning Herald, 2 November 1996, 
Spectrum feature).

Australia's new `Asianness' has also ignited controversy within 
Australia. Calls by the newly elected member for Oxley, Pauline Hanson, 
for restrictions on Asian immigration and the containment of 
multiculturalism prompted vitriolic, public debate which simultaneously 
involved the resurrection/renunciation of eurocentric conceptions of 
self and the condemnation/condoning of Australia as a multicultural, 
pluralist entity.

The lived reality of the Hanson phenomenon put into sharp focus the 
extent to which notions of rootedness, nation-state, national identity 
and essentialism remain defining concepts even within diverse and 
multicultural communities like Australia. 



The continuing tensions between modernist and post-modernist 
constructions of identity, `self' and `other' are equally pertinent 
within Asia. In Japan, for instance, the essentialist discourse of 
`Nihonjinron' as a distinctive, exclusive Japaneseness (Nozaki & 
Inokuchi, 1996, p. 74) remains `the most powerful national image in 
Japan' (Featherstone, 1995) even though the reality of Japan's origin, 
history and current composition is heterogeneous (Murphy-Shigematsu, 
1993).

Asia in Australian curriculum
Within Australia, the current economic and social context has moved 
Asia-literacy, in the form of language studies and studies of Asia, to 
the forefront of curriculum agendas both nationally and within states.  
Yet the notion of Asia-literacy is a problematic concept (Singh, 1996) 
revolving around issues such as the inhibiting force of orientalism, 
`which and whose `Asia' is [or should be] represented in the Australian 
curriculum' (Singh, 1996, p.54), who will be given voice in the 
curriculum and how they will be heard, the extent to which post-modern 
notions of diversity camouflage ethnocentric norms (Bhabha, 1990) or 
how celebrations of ethnic heterogeneity perpetuate eurocentric 
stereotypes (Rizvi, 1994).

Such conceptual challenges raise fundamental questions about the nature 
and perception of identity within and across the geographic boundaries 
of Australia and `Asia' in relation to conceptualisations of the 

individual and collective `self', with respect to `others' and 
`otherness', and about the meeting points and divergences between both 
perspectives. Such dichotomies touch at the heart of contemporary 
theorising and the inherent dilemmas of Asia-literacy: self/other; 
difference/sameness; particularity/plurality; fusion/friction.  

Whilst governments and educational authorities in Australia have 
committed considerable resources to equipping primary and secondary 
teachers with the knowledge to teach studies of Asia and Asian 
languages, the more complex question of comprehending alternative 
perspectives to develop understanding within and across communities has 
often been left open.

Rationale and scope of the present study
The study was a collaborative venture between education academics in 
Australia, Japan and Thailand.  Its purpose was to illuminate and move 
towards an understanding of the perspectives about `self' and `other' 
identified by teachers in Australia, Japan and Thailand.  In line with 
constructivist approaches to learning, it was felt that a knowledge of 
current perceptions and perceived commonalties and differences within 



and across cultures would enhance comprehension of the conceptual 
dilemmas inherent in the concept of Asia-literacy, facilitate 
intercultural understanding of "the 'difficult whole' of a pluralised 
and multi-dimensional world" (Murphy, 1991) and thereby provide a more 
informed basis for teacher training and professional development 
programs.  The Hanson phenomenon has only served to heighten the 
relevance of the current research.
The current paper reports on the initial findings of only one small 
aspect (the quantitative data) of a much larger project involving 
qualitative exploration of perceptions of `self' and `other' both 
within and between countries: their origins, historical and conceptual 
evolution, change over time, as well as their implications for the 
present and future. 

The I-CUE methodology
The tool for analysis was a methodology identified by the acronym I-CUE 
(Inter-Cultural Understanding in Education).  I-CUE is a process for 
acknowledging elements of commonality and difference within and across 
two cultures (A and B) as previously discussed in Halse and Baumgart 
(1995 and in press). These are not mapped objectively but based on the 
perspectives of one group of the other as an approach for identifying 
perceived, reciprocal commonalties and differences and providing a 
conceptual basis for meaningful inter-cultural understanding. The model 
as depicted in Figure 1 provides a full range of possibilities 
encompassed within a series of intersections as defined in the key.

Key:a1 and b1 = shared elements perceived as shared
a2 and b2 = shared elements perceived as different
a3 and b3 = different elements perceived as shared
a4 and b4 = different elements perceived as different
Figure 1.  I-CUE is deduced from perceptions of own and other cultures.

The I-CUE methodology shows the perceptions of respondents from culture 
A about their own world views and those of a second culture, B.  
Similarly, respondents from B report on their perceptions of B and A.  
Hence, a1  and b1 represent those elements that are shared and 
perceived as shared, thereby resulting in I-CUE and the potential for 
global application without cultural dilution.  Areas a2  and b2 
represent elements which are shared yet perceived as being different - 

signalling a current lack of I-CUE but with scope for educative 
intervention.  Areas a3  and b3 represent different elements of world 
views which are falsely perceived as shared due to lack of I-CUE.  
Finally, a4  and b4 represent divergent world view elements which, with 
I-CUE, would be recognised and valued for their cultural 
distinctiveness, difference and diversity.  In this way, I-CUE seeks to 
provide a dynamic process for identifying and understanding cultural 



commonalties and differences in order to facilitate cross-cultural 
understanding about the perceptions of different groups.

The Sample
The complete study involved teachers from Thailand, Australia and Japan 
but the present paper is based on data from teachers in Japan and 
Australia.  The survey instrument was completed by 230 teachers in 
Australia and 455 in Japan (see Table 1).

Table 1.  Characteristics of the Samples of Australian and Japanese 
Teachers

The samples are not representative of well defined populations since 
there were elements of convenience and self-selection in the way they 
were drawn.  Over 70 percent of the Australian sample had enrolled in 
workshops held in four states on teaching about Asia and they completed 
the instrument in an initial workshop session.  Teachers in the 
Japanese sample responded to a mailed questionnaire and about 60 
percent came from schools in Hiroshima Prefecture.

Table 1 provides a description of the characteristics of the two 
samples and gives some indication of demographic similarities and 
differences.  About two thirds of the Japanese sample were primary 
school teachers while the percentage was lower in the Australian 
sample.  The Japanese sample comprised 53 percent females as compared 
with 74 percent in the Australian sample.  Compared with their Japanese 
colleagues, the teachers in the Australian sample were somewhat older, 
a higher proportion spoke a second language, and a higher proportion 
had travelled to other countries and claimed friendships or collegial 
relationships with people in other countries. 

The Instrument
The instrument was derived from an exploratory version that was 
modified in the light of feedback from respondents in an earlier study 
(Halse & Baumgart, 1995).  The present instrument comprised 37 items 
that broadly reflect the literature on concepts of culturally embedded 
and shared ways of knowing, valuing and understanding that shape the 
world views of individuals and communities, their perceptions of their 
identity and their relationship with the world around them (see Ibrahim 
and Owen, 1994; Jackson & Meadows, 1991; Ibrahim, 1991; Sue, 1978).  
The items were conceptually grouped under four domains.

A.  Nature of Reality and the World (Ontology): `Ways of Seeing' (9 
items)

B.Nature of Knowledge and Reasoning (Epistemology): `Ways of Knowing' 



(10 items)

C.Nature of Values, Social and Personal (Axiology): `Ways of Valuing' 
(10 items)

D.The Nature of Change and Progress: `Ways of Changing' (8 items)

For the current study, the instrument had to be developed in a form 
suitable for use with teachers in the three target countries.  A 
meeting of the researchers from the three countries considered a pool 
of potential items written in English, discussed their meaning in 
different cultural contexts and when translated to Japanese and Thai, 
selected the most appropriate items to provide content validity in 
mapping the four domains, and debated the precise wording of each item. 
 This draft instrument was translated into Japanese and Thai and then 
back translated by independent linguists into English.  This process 
identified five items in the Japanese version and six in the Thai 
version where queries were raised about the meaning and subsequent 
adjustments were made where necessary.

Respondents were asked to give their opinions on `the extent to which 
each statement applies to values held by people in general' in the 
target country.  In all cases, the home country was listed first, 
followed by the other two countries.  The response format used was a 
unipolar, five point Likert scale with responses coded as `very often' 
(5), `often' (4), `fairly often' (3), `sometimes' (2), and `rarely' 
(1).  Based on feedback from the exploratory study, provision was made 
for teachers to tick an `unsure' box instead of feeling obliged to 
guess at a response.  As a consequence, response rates were relatively 
low when teachers were asked to rate another country, as shown in Table 
2.  This procedure of allowing for non-response was considered 
preferable to encouraging forced responses or guesses from those who 
felt uninformed.

Table 2.  Range of Response Rates for Ratings Across 37 Items

Response differences across cultures

An examination of the data from the Australian and Japanese samples 
revealed a strong tendency for Australian teachers to use the extremes 
of the Likert scale (1 and 5) more frequently than Japanese teachers.  
Figure 2 shows the distribution of the 74 means (37 items with two 
ratings on each) for each group.  For this reason, it was decided to 
reduce the 5-point scale to a 3-point scale for scoring purposes by 
combining the categories `very often' and `often' and also the 
categories `rarely' and `sometimes'.
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Figure 2. Distribution of Likert scale means for Australian and 
Japanese teachers.

Approaches to data analysis
One approach to data analysis was to select key dimensions considered 
to have construct validity across the target cultures and then to form 
scales corresponding to these dimensions for later comparisons (see 
Halse & Ninomiya, 1996).  A second approach - and the one used in the 
present paper - was to work with the complete set of 37 items but to 
group these in terms of perceptions of commonalties and differences 
between the two cultures.  This approach follows the I-CUE methodology 
by locating items in areas of the framework in Figure 1 and explaining 
results through an interpretation of items so clustered.

Applying the I-CUE Methodology
When means and standard deviations were computed after collapsing the 
initial 5-point scale to a 3-point scale, there were four means 
available for each item.  These corresponded to

•A-A: Australian teachers' perceptions of the world views of Australian 
people;
•J-A:  Japanese teachers' perceptions of the world views of Australian 
people;
•A-J: Australian teachers' perceptions of the world views of Japanese 
people;
•J-J:  Japanese teachers' perceptions of the world views of Japanese 
people.

The I-CUE methodology (Figure 1) seeks to identify similarities and 
differences in perceptions or elements between groups and the extent to 
which these were shared.  To do this with the present set of data 
therefore required some operational definitions of similarities and 
differences.  The selection of a cut-off point was arbitrary but a 
difference in means of 0.5 on the 3-point scale was selected as the 
critical value and was well beyond what would yield statistical 
significance on a univariate test.  In terms of effect size, a 
difference in means of the order of 0.5 corresponds approximately to 40 
percent of the variance being explained.  (This figure rises to 60 to 
70 percent of variance explained when the difference in means increases 
to about 0.8).

Shared Elements
Shared elements were defined as those where the self perceptions of 
both groups corresponded. That is, Australian teachers' perceptions of 
Australian people were equivalent to Japanese teachers' perceptions of 



Japanese people (or A-A = J-J).  Operationally, the difference in means 
for A-A and J-J needed to be <0.5 scale units.  This criterion was 
reached by 22 items of the 37 items.

Within these shared elements, there are four possibilities to be 
considered.

(a)The shared elements were also perceived as shared, each by the 
other.  That is, A-J = J-A while as well A-J = J-J and J-A = A-A.  Four 
items meet this criterion and corresponded to similar values perceived 
as similar, regardless of whether the values had high or low scores.  
The items identified revealed a strong commitment to a future 
orientation, only moderate commitment to change in harmony with the 
environment, moderate faith in the ability of technology to bring about 
inner harmony for people, and moderate desires to live for the present.

(b)A second possibility was that the shared elements were perceived as 
shared by Australian teachers (that is, A-J = J-J) but that Japanese 
teachers' perceptions of Australian people differed from those of 
Australian teachers (that is, J-A ≠ A-A).  No items were identified in 
this set.  That is, there were no items on which Japanese teachers' 
perceptions of Australians differed from Australian teachers' views of 
the self perceptions of Australians.

(c)The third category is the reciprocal of (b) in which the perceptions 
Japanese teachers held of Australian people matched those held by 
Australian teachers (J-A = A-A) but Australian teachers' perceptions of 
Japan were different from the self perceptions of Japanese teachers 
(A-J ≠ J-J).  A total of ten items met these criteria.  Items on which 
Australian teachers' perceptions differed from Japanese self 
perceptions included and over-estimation of the attachment to 

community, adherence to traditional values (in education, social 
relationships, and change), commitment to technology, use of 
non-constructivist approaches to education (factual learning, essential 
knowledge, and convergent problem solving), and rejection of emotional 
responses in behaviour.  

It is conceivable that these differences were the result of the greater 
 tendency of Australian respondents to use scale extremities (even 
 allowing the correction already made).  However, the number of the 
 items registering a difference, the large magnitude of the difference 
 in some cases, and the consistent trend towards over estimation towards 
 familiar stereotypes suggests that this was not the case but rather 
 evidence of a degree of lack of cultural understanding.

(d)In the final category, perceptions differed from self perceptions in 
BOTH cases.  That is, Australian teachers held perceptions of Japanese 
people which differed from those held by Japanese teachers (A-J ≠ J-J) 



and similarly perceptions held by Japanese teachers of Australian 
people differed from those held by Australian teachers (J-A ≠ A-A).  
Alternatively, even if the differences between means did not reach the 
≥0.5 criterion (that is, operationally, A-J = J-J and J-A = A-A), but 
the margins were of sufficient magnitude and in opposite directions so 
that J-A ≠ A-J, then the items were also included here.

A total of eight items were located in this category.  In four of the 
 items, each country's teachers rated the people of the other culture 
 more highly than themselves.  Teachers in each country perceived their 
 own people as low on spirituality and an emphasis on the inner self.  
 But each saw the other as more spiritual, more self-fulfilled, less 
 interested in possessions than actions, and somewhat oriented towards 
 the search for inner meaning in life.  

In contrast, the ratings of Australian and Japanese teachers were in 
 opposite directions to the self ratings for the remaining four items.  
 Thus Australian teachers perceived Japanese people as more socially 
 controlled, having less freedom of choice, providing less social 
 equality, and seeking more social status than was the case for Japanese 
 teachers' self perceptions, and vice versa.  The pattern is not 
 dissimilar to that described in (c).

Different Elements

Using the same operational definition of difference (difference in 
means ≥ 0.5 scale units), 15 items met the criterion of Australian 
teachers' perceptions of Australian society differing from Japanese 
teachers' perceptions of Japanese society (A-A ≠ J-J)  Again, the 
elements of difference can be considered under four categories.

(a)The different elements were perceived as different, each by the 
other, but perceptions by others accorded with perceptions of self.  In 
symbols, A-J ≠ J-A but A-J = J-J and J-A = A-A.  An interpretation of 
the findings here is that both Australian and Japanese teachers saw 
Australian people as taking more initiative in social situations, 
encouraging more student initiative and constructivist approaches to 
learning, valuing more highly individual achievements, being more 
explicit and direct in speaking, and more willing to criticise than was 
the case for Japanese people.  In many of the items, the differences 
were pronounced (e.g., for the item `people speak directly and say what 
they think and feel', the difference between J-A and A-J reached 1.2 
scale units).

(b)A second set of items is defined by A-J = J-J but J-A ≠ A-A.  That 
is, the perceptions Australian teachers have of Japanese people accords 
with the perceptions of Japanese teachers, but Japanese teachers' 
perceptions of Australian people differ from those held by Australian 



teachers.  Two items met this criterion.  Australian teachers gave a 
very high rating to Australian people in terms of recognition by others 
while Japanese teachers only allocated this a moderate rating.  On the 
second item, Japanese teachers presented an altruistic view of 
Australian people as not as materialistic as indicated by the 
Australian self perception.

(c)The third set was again the inverse of (b) with J-A = A-A but A-J ≠ 
J-J.  Items here corresponded to perceptions that Japanese teachers 
held of Australian people being similar to those held by Australian 
teachers but Australian teachers' perceptions of Japanese people being 
different from Japanese self perceptions.  Three items were identified 
in this set.  All three items enunciated an interventionist approach 
either at a personal or societal level.  Australian teachers perceived 
much higher levels of human intervention and action for Japanese people 
than was perceived by Australian teachers.

(d)The final set for elements of difference comprised those items where 
others' perceptions differed from self perceptions in both cases.  That 
is, A-J ≠ J-J and J-A ≠ A-A.  Only one item meet this criterion.  With 
respect to the question of whether knowledge was developed `through a 
unity of body, mind and spirit', both groups rated those in the 
alternate country higher than their own.

Two other items in the set of different elements have not been 
 discussed.  These were that `people believe any problem has several 
 possible solutions' and that `people emphasise knowledge built from 
 experience'.  In both cases, although the items meet the criterion that 
 the difference between A-A and J-J ≥ 0.5, in all other respects these 
 items meet the conditions for set (a) within the shared elements (that 
 is, J-A = A-J while as well A-J = J-J and J-A = A-A).  These items 
 underscore the weaknesses of a tightly structured approach to cross 
 cultural comparisons and exemplify the existence of blurring cultural 
 boundaries.  As such, it highlights the need to consider the I-CUE 
 methodology as a dynamic rather than a static description of 
 inter-cultural understanding.

Conclusions
Table 3 provides a summary of the classification of the items, omitting 
the two marginal ones.  Of the remaining 35 items, 22 were classified 
as representing shared elements and 13 as representing difference.

Table 3.  Summary of the Classification of Items as Shared or Different

Several conclusions may be drawn from these results.

(a)  Whereas fewer than one fifth of the shared elements were perceived 



as shared, over half of the different elements were perceived as 
different.  Perhaps it is not surprising that differences are more 
readily identified and also attract media attention.  The results tend 
to confirm the extent to which remnants of essentialist notions of 
national identity and difference remain defining concepts of `self' and 
`otherness' even in the post-modern world.  

Such patterns also raise questions about the origins of Australian and 

Japanese understandings of each other, the forces that serve to 
perpetuate these perceptions, and their implications for curriculum 
design and implementation.  This area forms the focus of the 
qualitative component of the study.  In terms of the implications of 
the current findings for education, the findings suggest that those 
involved in planning and training in inter-cultural relations or 
curriculum areas related to Asia-literacy (or Australia-literacy as in 
the case of Japan)  ought to focus on shared elements particularly when 
these are not recognised as such by other cultures or societies.

(b)  Of the two groups of teachers in this study, Australian teachers 
displayed a greater incidence of perceptions differing from the other 
society's self perceptions - even though the Australian group had 
travelled more widely, had more contact with other cultures and 70 
percent of respondents had an expressed interest in Asia and were about 
to commence a professional development program focusing on teaching 
about Asia.  This fact not only highlights the need for pre and 
post-service training for teachers in cultural understanding, but also 
raises questions about the role of travel as a means of facilitating 
familiarity with the world views of other communities. 

(c)  Several patterns emerged for items clustered together in Table 3.  
Thus several items related to independence of thought and action. Here 
Australian teachers rated Australian people high and Japanese people 
low on constructivist approaches to learning (students encouraged to 
understand the world for themselves, building from past experiences, 
developing their own ideas, and being prepared to question or be 
critical if necessary).  This finding corresponds to the widely held 
view that Asian students regard knowledge as immutable and are more 
comfortable with rote learning content than inquiry-based approaches, a 
view recently challenged in Watkins and Biggs (1996). However, the 
surprise in our data was that the Japanese teachers revealed 
perceptions closely paralleling (and not statistically different from) 
those of the Australian teachers.

Other items revealed teachers from each country perceiving the other as 
high and their own country as low.  Notable here were items that 
pertained to the inner self and inner meaning, and to 
aspect
countries tended to perceive the `other' as more likely to use human 



intervention to produce change although in this case the differences 
were not great in educational terms and all ratings were relatively 
high.  On items related to adherence to traditional values (in 
education, social relationships, and change), Australian teachers 
tended to over-estimate the strength of values as perceived by the 
Japanese teachers suggesting, perhaps, a continuation of orientalist 
stereotypes of Japan and Japanese society. 

(d)  Although some very distinct patterns emerged, it has been noted 
that the selection of a 0.5 difference in means as the cut-off point 
was somewhat arbitrary albeit well beyond what would yield statistical 
significance on a univariate test.   Moreover, in a number of cases the 
`positioning' of particular items indicated a blurring of perceptions 
between `self' and `other'.  These facts underline that interpretation 
of different perspectives is subject to the criteria for 
differentiation and some elements are not (nor should they be) neatly 
`classifiable'. Hence, the quantitative methodology reinforces the 
understanding reported in the literature (derived primarily from 
qualitative analysis) that perceptions of `self' and `other' are not 
static entities but continually subject to modification, change and 
(re)interpretations.  This fact highlights the need to see 
inter-cultural understanding as an on-going, dynamic process rather 

than a static situation to be studied and mastered.

(e)  Nevertheless, the research demonstrates the applicability of the 
I-CUE methodology as a technique for identifying different perspectives 
at a particular point in time, a snapshot of a dynamic process.

Implications for future research

Whilst the study identifies meeting points and divergences in 
Australian and Japanese perceptions of `self' and `other', it does not 
make any statement about understandings of the accuracy of perceptions 
or the value that groups attach to them.  For instance, the Japanese 
teachers considered that to encourage students `to question what is 
taught and to understand the world for themselves' was less common in 
Japanese than Australian education but was this

a) an accurate representation of Japanese and Australian education 
(i.e., a perception or (mis)perception); and

b) seen as more educationally or culturally desirable or commendable 
than the current perceived Japanese focus on instruction?



Moreover, what are the consequences for inter-cultural understanding 
that will result from familiarity with the alternative perceptions of 
other groups?

Some preliminary exploration of these and other issues has been 
undertaken with focus groups.  A comprehensive qualitative examination 
of the quantitative findings constitutes phase 2 of the study and will 
be undertaken in 1997. 

The final stage of the study involves exploring the implications of 
perceptions of cultural identity for education and curriculum.  In 
Australia, some of the most strategic government initiatives have been 
in education and included the teaching and learning of Asian languages, 
cross-curricula Studies of Asia, and related resource development.  The 
success of such programs depends not only on knowledge about Asian 
cultures and societies but the degree of inter-cultural understanding 
underpinning such initiatives and their implementation.  Such 
understanding necessitates an understanding of `self', of `other' and 
of `others'' perspectives of `self' as the means of recognising and 
living with the tensions of difference. 
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